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3rd March 2011 
 
 
Dear Parents, 
 
We have been lucky to enjoy some wintery sunshine over the 
past week, raising everybody’s spirits and promising that 
spring is finally on the way.  It has been so nice to see the 

children happily greeting one another after the half term holiday.  
There has been very little in the way of homesickness this time, and 
children have settled straight back into school work.  For the 
Rudiments pupils, there has, of course, been concern about how they 

have done in their Mock Common Entrance Examinations.  
Some are delighted that their hard work has paid off, and 
some are concerned that they still have some way to go to 
achieve the results they are aiming for.  Generally though, we 
feel they are making good progress and should be able to use 
the feedback from these examinations to achieve the grades 
they need in the summer examinations.  We are very proud of 
all of them, and recognise the efforts of those who have 

managed to achieve so much in a 
relatively short space of time, some of 
whom are working in a second 
language, in a National examination. 
 
It is also wonderful to have Mr Crouch 
back at school with us – the boarders 
really missed him. We have had lots of 
happy moments this week. Juan and 
Inigo had their birthdays during the 
holidays, but celebrated them belatedly 

with their friends.  Juan and Sonsoles have 
also celebrated their birthdays this week, so 
vast quantities of chocolate cake have been 
consumed.  We were lucky enough to get some good weather at the 
weekend and were able to really enjoy getting outside.  Mr Flanagan 
even led his group of intrepid explorers down to the river where they 
had a wonderful time skimming stones and relaxing by the edge of 
the water. 
 
The Boarding Committee had asked if 
there was any chance of having cookery 

as an activity, and on Saturday afternoon Mr 
Winckley kindly offered to supervise some 
baking.  Those who chose this activity 
donned their aprons and washed their hands 



before measuring and mixing.  Later they decorated 
the resultant efforts and we all enjoyed them for tea.   

 
Art and sport were offered as usual, with the Colts and 
1st VII teams practising for the Malsis 7’s the next day, 
before we met up to go across to the College and 

celebrate Vigil Mass; as we were due to leave for a whole day 
trip to York the following morning.  When we returned we 
tucked into a hearty supper, followed by the delicious 
cupcakes. 
 
We then headed down to the Centenaries Theatre to watch 

Nanny McPhee and the Big Bang and enjoy our Saturday 
night tuck. 
 
Sunday breakfast was our usual relaxed affair, in pyjamas, 
slippers and dressing gowns for most.   Several of the boys 
were involved in rugby tournaments, and they headed off 
early, but the rest of us had time to relax in the dormitories, 
go to the playrooms and catch up on our music 
practice before we met up again to embark on 
the day’s adventure.  ,It is a long journey to 
York but we ate our packed lunches on the 
way and were feeling excited and replenished 
upon our arrival at the York Dungeons.  We 

split into our groups and the little ones went in 
first, whilst the Rudiments children remained 
outside.  The entrance to the dungeons is dark, hosted 
by a fearsome looking actor.  Dry ice billows out, 
accompanied by scary noises. I remarked to Mr Hughes 
that it was the first year no one had refused to go in – 
and at that point one of the waiting children informed 
us he could not possibly go inside – I had spoken too 
soon.  We arranged to meet at the end of the hour’s 

entertainment, and Mr Hughes took him off to visit the 
cultural attractions of York, whilst I accompanied the 
remaining children inside, with the Gappies.  We 
moved through the dark and waited for the first actors 
to appear, with some of the children loving the tense 
atmosphere and others growing increasingly nervous.   
 

As soon as we were ushered in to a 
mediaeval doctor’s surgery, it 
became too much for one of our 
girls – and she insisted on going 
outside immediately.  Oh, well – I 
enjoyed sharing a hot chocolate and 
a gossip with her, whilst we waited 
for the others to emerge.  Everyone 
else had a wonderful time being 
terrified, and came out full of 
historical information as well.  Then 

we all went around the shops and cobbled streets of this 
beautiful walled city.  Before we knew it, time was up and 



we were back on the bus heading home for a roast supper.  Our 
rugby players came back full of excitement, with some teams 
having been more successful than others.  The Colts team had 
won the tournament for the first time in Stonyhurst history, so 
they were particularly delighted! 
 

Monday morning brought with it an awards assembly, at which 
Sofia won the Optimus Dormitor, or “best boarder” cup and Alex was 
congratulated for having come first in the local Rotary Club Young 
Writers’ competition, and second in the regional final.  He was also the 
first recipient of the Lancashire Young Journalist trophy and holds a fine 
crystal trophy as a memento.  Well done to both of them. 
 
Despite most of the Rudiments’ pupils returning to normal lessons, our 

Scholarship candidates had their examinations to face on Monday, 
Tuesday and Wednesday.  Jonathan chose to board with us and we 
did our best to support him and Ben, through their challenging 
examinations. 
 
We also, sadly, had occasion to speak with several of the Rudiments’ 
pupils about a rather more difficult issue.  In all the excitement just 

before the end of term, there had been a midnight gathering in one of the dormitories, 
which had resulted in Gappies being woken up at 
two in the morning.  Most children had not chosen 
to get involved, but we have taken the opportunity 
to remind everyone in the boarding house that it is 
important to follow the rules at night, both for the 
safety of everyone in boarding, and out of respect 
for those who need their sleep, including staff.  

Everyone agreed to abide by the rules in the future.  We have also collected in 
some illicit tuck from the dormitories this 
week, and I would ask, please, that food is not 
sent to children through the post.  They are 
given tuck as part of the boarding 
routine, and some of the hidden food we 
found was opened, stale, and not fit to be 
eaten.  Food that is handed in to the 
boarding office is stored safely and 

returned to boarders for travel or special occasions. 
 
We feel that our open discussion has cleared the air and that in 
this new half of term, we are now back to a happy, well rested 
boarding house where everyone is thinking about the needs of 
the community.  We are looking forward to a home weekend, 
with a variety of activities on offer. 
 
We hope that you also have a lovely weekend, and enjoy the 
photos. 
 
Best wishes to you all. 

 
Ruth Hughes 
Director of Boarding 


